







Potential of the bioeconomy for transforming food systems by IICA is published under license Creative Commons
Attribution-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO (CC-BY-SA 3.0 IGO)
(http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/3.0/igo/)
Based on a work at www.iica.int

IICA encourages the fair use of this document. Proper citation is requested.

This publication is also available in electronic (PDF) format from the Institute's web site: http://www.iica.int.

Author: Hugo Chavarría, Eduardo Trigo, Carl Pray, Stuart J. Smyth, Agustín Torroba, Justus Wesseler,

David Zilberman, Juan F. Martínez

Editorial coordination: Hugo Chavarría, Juan Fernando Martínez y Eduardo Trigo

Mechanical editing: Miroslava González y Olga Patricia Arce

Translation: Máximo Araya Layout: Nadia Cassullo Cover design: Nadia Cassullo Printing: IICA Print Shop

> Potential of the bioeconomy for transforming food systems / Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture. – San Jose, C.R.: IICA, 2021. 35p.; 21x16 cm

ISBN: 978-92-9248-916-8 Published also in Spanish.

- 1. Bioeconomy 2. food systems 3. sustainable development
- 4. innovation 5. rural development 6. food security I. IICA II. Title

AGRIS DEWEY P06 338.19

Table of contents

1	Foreword	4	
2	Introduction	5	
3	Bioeconomy: concepts and contributions to SDGs	6	
	Conceptual aspects of the bioeconomy Bioeconomy contributions to SDGs	6 8	
4	Bioeconomy contributions to transforming food systems	10	
	Sustainable food systems	10	
	Action tracks to transform food systems	11	
	Potential of the bioeconomy to transform food systems in LAC	12	
	1. Efficiency and sustainability gains in food system processes due to technological convergence	13	
	2. Possibility of transforming rural territories to generate income, employment and development	16	
	3. Potential of the new technologies to make better use of food system resources through cascading value-added	า 19	
	4. Promotion of improvements in nutrition and health	22	
	5. Contribution to environmental sustainability and climate resilience	24	
5	Pending issues in the agenda to drive the transformative role of the bioeconomy in food systems in LAC	28	
	Pending challenges and tasks	28	
6	Bibliographical references	34	

1

Foreword

This paper sets out to offer a reflection and analysis for global and regional audiences that can influence the strengthening and transformation of food systems in Latin America and the Caribbean (LAC), such as national and regional governments, international cooperation organizations, development agencies, multilateral banks and donors, among others.

This material is part of the process of dialogues and construction of action proposals led by the Inter- American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture (IICA) in the region, in preparation for the Food Systems Summit to be held this year.

This paper has received valuable contributions from various individuals and organizations at different stages in its development. We would like to thank the collaborators for contributing their time and knowledge to this paper.

The writing of the present paper was coordinated by Hugo Chavarría (IICA), with the participation of Eduardo Trigo (IICA), Carl Pray (Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey), Stuart J. Smyth (University of Saskatchewan), Agustín Torroba (IICA), Justus Wesseler (Wageningen University & Research), David Zilberman (University of California at Berkeley), Juan F. Martínez (IICA Consultant).

We are thankful for the technical editing by Marcelo Regunaga, Miroslava González and Rafael Aramendis (SURICATA SAS), and comments and feedback from Pedro Rocha, Marvin Blanco, Caio Rocha, Daniel Rodríguez, Joaquín Arias, Diego Montenegro, Santiago Vélez, Carlos Menéndez, Eugenia Salazar and Luis Morán (all IICA) and Roberto Bisang (Argentina), Carlos Pomareda, Guy Henry (CIRAD), Guillermo Anlló (UNESCO) and Lucía Ptitaluga.

We are also grateful for the contributions made by the 78 specialists who participated in the independent dialogue at the "Bioeconomy and the Food Systems Transformation in LAC" Summit organized by the IICA with the International Consortium on Applied Biotechnology Research (ICABR), the Buenos Aires Grain Exchange, the French Agricultural Research Centre for International Development (CIRAD), Allbiotech and Suricata. The contributions made at this meeting were of great use in enhancing the present paper.

2

Introduction

The present paper sets out to identify, analyze and visibilize the role that the bioeconomy could play in strengthening and transforming food systems, particularly in LAC. To fulfill the goals proposed, the material is made up of the following three major areas:

- **1.**Bioeconomy: concepts and contributions to sustainable development goals (SDGs).
- **2.** Contributions of the bioeconomy to transforming food systems.
- **3.** The pending issues in the agenda to drive the transformative role of the bioeconomy in food systems in LAC.

The first section analyzes the concept of bioeconomy, its drivers and its relationship with other sustainable development approaches; it also covers bioeconomy's contributions to the SDGs of the 2030 Agenda.

The second section—the most extensive in the paper—stresses the potential of bioeconomy to increase efficiency, add value and sustainability in food system processes, transform rural territories, promote better use of resources, improve nutrition and health, and increase environmental sustainability and resilience in the face of climatic and other events.

The paper concludes with a third section analyzing the pending challenges, tasks and agenda in terms of bioeconomy, so that LAC can fully tap into the transformative potential of bioeconomy in food systems in the region.

3

Bioeconomy: concepts and contributions to SDGs

This section analyzes the concept of the bioeconomy, and its relationship with other economic approaches (circular economy and green economies) and with the SDGs of the 2030 agenda.

Conceptual aspects of the bioeconomy

The most widely recognized definition of bioeconomy was proposed at the 2018 World Bioeconomy Summit: the bioeconomy is the production, utilization, conservation, and regeneration of biological resources, including related knowledge, science, technology, and innovation, to provide sustainable solutions (information, products, processes and services) within and across all economic sectors and enable a transformation to a sustainable economy (IACGB 2020.)

As a sustainable development approach, the concept of bioeconomy emerges in the context of the current era, promoted by diverse factors such as those shown in figure one.

■ FIGURE 1. MAIN DRIVERS OF THE BIOECONOMY



Advance of science, technology and innovation



Search for economic, social and environmental sustainability



Depletion of non-renewable natural resources



Educated consumers demand bioproducts and healthy foods

The bioeconomy concept is also promoted by other scientific-technological variables proposed by Krüger et al. (2020), Torres-Giner et al. (2020) and van Dijk et al. (2021). These variables are:

- Advances in research and development in the field of biological engineering and sciences.
- Technologies of the fourth industrial revolution.
- The science and technology of materials (e.g., nanotechnology) and
- Digitalization (e.g., information and communication technologies (ICTs) and the Internet of Things (IoT.))

All the above elements are drivers to harness primary and residual biomass (agricultural and food waste), not only to increase recycling and shorten supply chains, but also as an alternative raw material to produce fuels/energy, chemical substances, bioplastics and pharmaceutical products, among many others (Usmani et al. 2021). It is hoped that future bioeconomy innovations, such as synthetic biology, nitrogen fixation crops, nanofertilizers, etc. (Herrero et al. 2020) will generate greater positive impacts on sustainability (Biber-Freudenberger et al. 2020.)

The bioeconomy presents similarities and differences with other concepts that are also considered sustainable development approaches, such as the circular economy and the green economy (D'Amato et al. 2017.)

■ TABLE 1. SIMILARITIES AND DIFFERENCES BETWEEN BIOECONOMY AND OTHER SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT APPROACHES

VARIABLE	BIOECONOMY	CIRCULAR ECONOMY	GREEN ECONOMY
VARIABLE	BIOECONOWIY	CIRCULAR ECONOMY	GREEN ECONOMY
Reduction of greenhouse gases (GHG)	•	•	•
Efficient energy use	•	•	•
Efficient material use	•	•	•
Conservation of natural resources	•	•	•
Responsible consumption	•	•	•
Social inclusion	•	•	•
Scientific and technological approach	•		
Innovation and transformation (productive structures)	•		

Regarding the differences indicated in Table 1, the scientific and technological approach of the bioeconomy allows a deep knowledge of natural resources, ecosystems and the services that these provide. Furthermore, the capacity to innovate and transform makes it possible to influence productive structures, which

includes the use of knowledge for processing and the creation of cascading value - added chains (which aim for the greatest possible value.) These potentialities for development can be expressed in:

- Generation of better jobs, income and new integrated production.
- · Greater food security.
- Environmental sustainability and mitigation—adaptation to climate change.
- Improvements in the competitiveness of agriculture and rural territories.

This productive, commercial and social potential of the bioeconomy (particularly in rural areas) has already been shown and analyzed in various studies around the world. For example, the bioeconomy generated over 2.47 million direct jobs in Argentina in 2017 (Coremberg, 2019) and in Colombia it is expected to generate 2.5 million new jobs in the bioeconomy sectors with the recently launched national strategy (Government of Colombia 2020.)

Bioeconomy contributions to SDGs

Given the opportunities that the bioeconomy offers, the policies and instruments that promote it would make it possible to support the smart specialization of agricultural and rural territories, as well as meeting the challenges of the SDGs of the 2030 Agenda. This would diminish local inequalities and boost the generation of opportunities with a territorial focus based on a sustainability approach.

The use of SDG indicators in monitoring and evaluating the bioeconomy have shown connections between this and the 2030 Agenda for sustainable development (Calicioglu et al. 2021). In an analysis of national bioeconomy strategies, different SDGs relevant to the bioeconomy were identified, for example:

- The bio-based economy can play a fundamental role in the decarbonization of the planet (SDG 13: climate action), in the production of agricultural bioinputs and healthy foods and in the sustainable intensification of agricultural production (SDG 2: zero hunger, SDG 3: health and wellbeing and SDG 15: life of terrestrial ecosystems.)
- In addition, closing production cycles through the use of biomass waste improves sustainable production indicators (SDG 12: responsible production and consumption and SDG 11: sustainable cities and communities.)
- Another contribution of this new paradigm is the design of biomaterials and the generation of different types of bioenergy (SDG 9: industry, innovation and infrastructure and SDG 7: access to affordable, reliable, sustainable and modern energy), which help to generate new jobs (SDG 8: decent work and economic growth) and promote SDG 17 to boost international cooperation partnerships and agreements in science and technology (S&T.)

• The bioeconomy approach as a development model that enables the fulfillment of SDGs related to food security and nutrition, health and wellbeing, clean water and sanitation, Baumol et al. 1982, is analyzed in table two.

TABLE 2. POTENTIAL CONTRIBUTIONS OF THE BIOECONOMY TO SDGS.

POTENTIAL CONTRIBUTION	SDGS CONTRIBUTED TO
Productive models that harness science and technology to use biological resources in a sustainable and efficient manner to locally produce substitutes for petrochemical products (e.g., bioenergies, biofertilizers and bioplastics) or meet demand from new consumers (e.g., functional foods or biocosmetics.)	SDG 2: zero hunger. SDG 3: health and wellbeing. SDG 7: affordable and clean energy. SDG 9: industry, innovation and infrastructure. SDG 13: climate action.
Use of productive practices that contribute to sustainability and environmental resilience while adding productivity and efficiency.	SDG 13: climate action. SDG 15: life of terrestrial ecosystems.
Circular economy production systems, by means of the productive use of biomass waste derived from production and consumption processes.	SDG 11: sustainable cities and communities. SDG 12: responsible production and consumption.
Development of products, processes and systems through the reproduction of processes and systems observed in nature.	SDG 9: industry, innovation and infrastructure. SDG 14: underwater life. SDG 15: life of terrestrial ecosystems.
Bioremediation to tackle environmental contamination problems (e.g. the recovery of degraded or contaminated soils and the treatment of water for human consumption and waste.)	SDG 6: clean water and sanitation. SDG 15: life of terrestrial ecosystems.
Increase in the economic density of rural territories, from new industrialization processes and the local use of biomass to generate energy, bioproducts and bioservices.	SDG 7: affordable and clean energy. SDG 8: decent work and economic growth.

Source: Chavarría et al. 2020.

It is important to clarify that: a) not all SDG benefits are exclusively attributable to the bioeconomy, as many other economic, social and environmental areas are also concurrent to the purposes of the SDGs and b) some conditioning factors (economic/financial, institutional capacity and human resources capacity, regulations and laws) will enable the benefits of the bioeconomy to have a positive impact on SDGs.

4

Bioeconomy contributions to transforming food systems

This section describes the contributions and potentialities of the bioeconomy to increase efficiency, add value and sustainability in food system processes, while transforming rural territories, promoting better use of resources, improving nutrition and health, and increasing environmental sustainability and resilience to climatic and other events.

Sustainable food systems

A sustainable food system is one that guarantees food security and nutrition for all people without putting at risk the economic, social and environmental foundations of future generations (FAO n.d.)

■ FIGURE 2. THE SUSTAINABLE FOOD SYSTEM



Source: Compiled based on FAO (n.d.)

It is increasingly necessary to move toward more sustainable and equitable food systems. This transformation entails providing healthy and nutritious foods and, at the same time, generating opportunities for subsistence and reducing negative impacts on the environment and natural resources (von Braun et al. 2020).

Action tracks to transform food systems

In line with the transformation toward more sustainable and equitable food systems, the UN Food Systems Summit established five action tracks (5ATs) (Table 3) that seek to guide the global discussion and serve as the basis for the participatory construction of proposals.

TABLE 3. ACTION TRACKS FOR TRANSFORMING FOOD SYSTEMS

ACTION TRACK		PROPOSAL
	Action track 1 Ensure access to healthy and nutritious food for all	End hunger and all forms of malnutrition, reduce the incidence of non-communicable diseases, enabling all people to be nourished and healthy.
	Action track 2 Shift to sustainable consumption patterns	Build consumer demand for sustainably produced food, strengthen local value chains, improve nutrition, and promote the reuse and recycling of food resources, especially among the most vulnerable.
	Action track 3 Boost nature- positive production	Optimize environmental resource use in food production, processing and distribution, thereby reducing biodiversity loss, pollution, water use, soil degradation and greenhouse gas emissions.
	Action track 4 Advance equitable livelihoods	Contribute to eradicating poverty by promoting full and productive employment and decent work for all actors along the food value chain, reducing risks for the world's poorest, enabling entrepreneurship and addressing the inequitable access to resources and distribution of value.



Action track 5
Build resilience
to vulnerabilities,
shocks and stress

Ensure the continued functionality of sustainable food systems in areas that are prone to conflict or natural disasters. The action track will also promote global action to protect food supplies from the impacts of pandemics.

Source: Compiled by author based on UN (n.d.)

As table three shows, the bioeconomy has enormous potential to contribute to every one of the action tracks to transform food systems. These possibilities are covered in the following section.

Potential of the bioeconomy to transform food systems in LAC

In the case of LAC, the potential of the bioeconomy to support the transformation of food systems are based on the biological wealth of the region, the productive, industrial and commercial structure, technical and scientific capacities and the socioeconomic conditions of rural territories. From these elements, figure 3 shows the main potentialities of the bioeconomy to transform food systems in LAC.

■ FIGURE 3. POTENTIALITIES OF THE BIOECONOMY TO TRANSFORM FOOD SYSTEMS IN LAC¹



Efficiency and sustainability gains in food system processes due to technological convergence.



Possibility of transforming rural territories, generating income, employment and development.



Potential of new technologies to make better use of food system resources through cascading value-added.



Promotion of an improvement in nutrition and health.



Contribution to environmental sustainability and climate resilience.

BIOECONOMY AND FOOD SYSTEMS IN LAC

Source: Compiled by author.

^{1.} It is important to bear in mind the fundamental role that scientific and technological knowledge plays in advancing the implementation of the bioeconomy as a development model for the region's food systems, for which the following actions are available: a) develop different models for working with natural resources and associated knowledge; b) design and apply new forms to increase, strengthen, maximize and promote scientific and technological knowledge around these resources; and c) find consensus between the two visions, since they are not mutually exclusive.

The following sub-headings explore further the scope of the potentialities of the bioeconomy to transform food systems in LAC, and the connection with the action tracks explained in the previous section.

1. Efficiency and sustainability gains in food system processes due to technological convergence²

Historically, agriculture in LAC has driven internal development and today it leads international markets. However, the productive and commercial structure of agriculture in the region has been based on agricultural commodities, without harnessing a large part of the biomass generated. In 2019, agrifood exports from LAC—by value—behaved as follows (ITC 2021):

- 45% were primary agricultural products (chapters 06, 07, 08, 09, 10, and 12 of the HS).
- 21% were primary products from livestock (chapters 01, 02, 03, 04, and 05 of the HS).
- Only 34% of agrifood exports had any level of added value (chapters 11 and from 15 to 24 of the HS) (ITC 2021).

Undoubtedly, the use of new science and technology to add value to biological resources leads to more profitable



KEY AGRICULTURE DATA IN LAC

- In 2019 agriculture contributed 4.7% of GDP and 14% of jobs in the region (World Bank 2021).
- In 2019 agriculture had a 14.3% share of the export value of agrifood products globally (WTO 2021).
- LAC ranked first in the export of tropical fruits, coffee, roots and tubers, oilseeds, cereals and meats, among others (WTO 2021).

and sustainable markets. Cingiz et al. (2021) show the connections between different sectors of the bioeconomy and estimate that these contribute between 30% and 50% to the total added value of the bioeconomy. This can be observed in indicators such as:

- Agricultural commodities (oilseeds, flours and vegetable oil, sugar, cereals), which are the fundamental basis of agrifood exports from LAC, grew at annual rates below 4.45% in the last decade (Betancur et al. 2018).
- Biofuels, bioplastics and biofertilizers (bio-based sectors with greater added value) grew at an annual rate of 25%, 20% and 14% respectively in the last five years (Betancur et al. 2018).

^{2.} Contributes to action tracks 1, 3 and 5.

It is a priority to reduce the large gaps and inequalities in agricultural yields present not only among LAC countries, but also within the countries themselves. To do so requires combining scientific and technological knowledge from diverse fields such as biology, the technologies of the fourth industrial revolution and engineering, among others, to reposition the role played by biological resources and improve capacity to understand and take full advantage of the opportunities that these offer.

The rise in S&T knowledge increases efficiency and production, which highlights the intrinsic potential value of natural and biological processes (IACGB 2020.)

Impacts of S&T include (Lokko et al. 2018, Malyska et al. 2018, Akutse et al. 2020):

- Increase in the productivity of biomass (including waste and residues) and development of new bioproducts with high added value such as nutraceuticals, bioenergy and other biological materials used by the cosmetic, pharmaceutical and chemical industries, among others.
- Generation of a range of new services and a greater value in biodiversity, such as integrated pest management based on new biological fertilizers and pesticides.



KEY AGRICULTURE DATA IN LAC

Gaps in agricultural yields between countries (FAO 2020):

- Coffee: between 0.2 and 1.9 t/ha
- Rice: between 0.9 and 8.6 t/ha
- Sugarcane: between 20 and 129 t/ha
- Corn:between 0.8 and 11.9 t/ha
- Wheat: between 5 and 15 t/ha

In family farming, yields may represent less than 50% of commercial agriculture yields (ECLAC et al. 2014).

The impact of these trends is greater

because in interacting with each other the different disciplines (biology, biotechnology, chemistry, nanotechnology, data science, ICTs, engineering, reproduction, health and others) promote progress of each specific field (MIT 2005, Park 2017). Through this technological convergence, the bioeconomy influences the improvement of productivity and sustainability of biological resources through:

- The development of plant and animal varieties resistant to diseases and pests.
- Developments in the knowledge of soils and their microbiology, which provide alternatives in the efficient use of inputs from precision agriculture.

In parallel, the technological convergence between ICTs and digitalization contributes to a renewed and modernized vision of food systems, added value chains and international trade.

ITCs and digitalization have the potential to increase the efficiency and sustainability of agricultural and food supply chains and the new forms of biomass industrialization. In all cases, the use of these technologies (figure 4) must be ethical.

FIGURE 4. EXAMPLES OF NEW TECHNOLOGICAL APPLICATIONS OF AGRICULTURE



Big data: manages large volumes of data from various sources to establish predictive analyses that enable more accurate decision-making in the field.



Block chain: enables the operation of traceability systems for agricultural and food products over different agricultural value chains and makes it possible to properly monitor the use of residue and waste.



Artificial intelligence: makes it possible to monitor soils and crops and generate algorithms of information processes and learning models.



Remote sensors: capture crop information via air, satellite or land overtime.



Geolocalization: via remote sensors, determines variable layers of information from a given area or terrain (GPS, SIG).



Robotics: enables the automation of agricultural tasks and processes; also develops and applies autonomous equipment for certain agricultural activities.



Internet of things: Collects weather, environmental and agricultural information and sends it to processing and data analysis systems to support decision-making in the field.

Source: Compiled by author based on Aramendis et al. (2018).

Regardless of the type of technology adopted and the purposes for which it is adopted, this is a process that occurs in stages and which is conditioned by multiple factors, where agricultural producers' digital skills and educational level and the type of agriculture and form of insertion in the markets play a fundamental role. Some relevant examples of commercial applications of these technologies in LAC are the following (Aramendis and Rodríguez 2021):

- **EIWA** (Argentina): Uses digital platforms for the selection of open field phenotypes that cover the complete cycle of breeding, development and marketing.
- **SPACE AG** (Perú): Combines data captured by drones and satellite images and creates digital maps of different crop areas.
- I CROP (Brazil): Uses software linked to meteorological networks, remote sensors and irrigation monitors to optimize water use and energy costs.
- AIMIRIN (Brazil): Develops artificial intelligence for the simulation, control and automation of combustion processes from sugarcane bagasse for electrical energy.
- AGREE MARKET (Argentina): Global trading platform for basic agricultural products that allow users to buy or sell on their mobile device or computer.

It is clear that the region is heading toward a precision, digital and intelligent agriculture which, along with other technologies, should increase the value and efficiency of Agrifood chains.

2. Possibility of transforming rural territories to generate income, employment and development³

One of the key questions regarding the potential of the bioeconomy to transform food systems in LAC comes from the implications of moving from value chains based on fossil resources to bio-based chains.

^{3.} Contribuye con las vías de acción 4 y 5.

■ TABLE 4. FEATURES OF FOSSIL-BASED VALUE CHAINS AND BIO-BASED VALUE CHAINS

FOSSIL-BASED VALUE CHAINS

BIO-BASED VALUE CHAINS

- Fossil raw materials are relatively homogenous.
- Raw materials are extracted in large volumes from a few highly productive deposits located in limited areas.
- The raw material is transformed into materials for the energy, chemical and construction sectors, through large-scale industrial infrastructures and logistics.
- Biological carbon (biomass) comes from a highly decentralized context of broad territorial coverage, due to the diverse nature of agriculture, livestock, fishing and forest production period.
- Due to its large volumes, its limited useful life and its low energy and carbon density, it is not economical to transport biomass long distances before processing it.
- The unsuitability of transporting biomass requires that biorefineries be organized in a decentralized fashion, in places close to the areas where raw materials are produced.
- Biorefineries do not require the large scale that refineries of fossil resources demand.

Source: Compiled by author.

These characteristics of the bio-based value chains promote an increase in the economic "density" of rural territories, which in turn generates a significant transformation in the rural environment and greater integration in the local economy.

Firstly, bio-based value chains contribute new activities—biorefineries and other industrial and logistic infrastructures—to the rural economic context, which adds local value and diversifies sources of income and available job opportunities. The greater economic density generates more opportunities for the rural territories of LAC, highly impacted by situations of low income, unemployment, informality (76% of those employed), poverty (45%, two or three times that of urban rates) and exclusion.

The use of biomass in new industries increases economic opportunities, both for agricultural sectors and for non-agricultural sectors in the region (they generate 58% of the income of rural territories) (ILO 2020).

Greater economic density facilitates the integration of small producers in the region into the developments resulting from local markets and gives them opportunities for inclusion in new bioeconomic clusters.

Likewise, this density could retain the rural youth in their place of origin.



KEY AGRICULTURE DATA IN LAC

- LAC concentrates 50% of jobs generated by the biofuels sector in the world. Brazil leads the way, employing over 832,000 people (Torroba 2020b).
- In LAC, the rural sector concentrates over 30.9 million young people aged 15 to 29. Of these, 9.6 million work in the agricultural sector.

A second strategic component of the bioeconomy as a transformative element of food systems in LAC can be found in the implications of a greater local availability of energy at competitive prices to attract other economic activities, aside from those of the bio-based value chain themselves. In this sense, there are many experiences of how rural electrification in the past has triggered local development processes (Riva 2020).

There are precedents of local production of bioenergies in various countries of LAC that have visibilized the development of other productive activities, such as access to communications (internet) and greater quality of life provided by electric energy (Regúnaga et al. 2019). Bioenergies could reduce costs through the decentralization of expensive energy grids (a continuous obstacle for many rural areas, particularly in poorer countries.) They could also improve environmental performance through a more integral use of residual biomass (Tamburini et al. 2020).

The supply of affordable and stable energy—the absence of which constitutes a critical restriction to improving the efficiency and sustainability of food systems—is offered increasingly by the bioeconomy through options that do not compete with food production (Gabashwediwe et al. 2019). Furthermore, in a gradually more interconnected region, emerging bioeconomy networks (added value, energetic and productive diversification) are a viable strategy to reverse the conditions that feed rural emigration and to make rural areas more competitive for social and economic development (Hartley et al. 2019).

3. Potential of the new technologies to make better use of food system resources through cascading value-added⁴

The first potential includes the new bioeconomy technologies, which increase productivity and food security by making an efficient and friendly use of natural resources. To this are added the components resulting from the integral use of the biomass production described below.

The integral and efficient harnessing of all the biomass production to obtain biomaterials contributes to reducing GHG emissions, and adds cascading value, generates new jobs (and income) and collaborates so that food systems are safer and more productive. As can be observed in Table 5, diverse co-products are generated by the catalytic cracking of the biomass.

■ TABLE 5. CO-PRODUCTS GENERATED BY CRACKING BIOMASS



Energy biomaterials

Refers to liquid, solid and gas biofuels that—under the term "bioenergies"—represent 10% of the world supply of primary energy (IEA 2019).



Foods for human and animal consumption

Foods allocated for animal and human consumption (protein flours, expeller pressing, bagasse, wet/dry distillers grains with soluble substances, texturized proteins, etc.)



Products with high value-added

There is a broad range of products with high value-added that are processed by the pharmaceutical, alcochemical and oleochemical industries, among others.

Source: Compiled by author.

The efficient and integral catalytic cracking of the biomass leads to the "multi-product" industry (Baumol et al. 1982), where the production of co-products makes

^{4.} Contributes to action tracks 1, 3, 4 and 5.

it possible to diversify, complement and distribute costs and make the system more efficient. In parallel, a safer and more resilient food system is generated, as biofuels constitute a reserve of raw materials that can be used as food in cases of crises or harvest loss and the bioinputs (biological fertilizers) make it possible to reduce the dependence on the market of fossil-based inputs.

Furthermore, due to the stability of demand for raw materials that the industry generates from biofuels (especially in multiannual crops), crop producers in LAC have increased and could further increase their sales channels, which would make it possible to broaden the supply of raw materials involved in the process. At present the proportion of the production of certain crops allocated to biofuels is higher in LAC compared with global percentages.

■ TABLE 6. PROPORTION OF CROP PRODUCTION ALLOCATED TO BIOFUELS

CROP	GLOBAL PERCENTAGE	LAC PERCENTAGE
CORN	16 %	2 %
SUGARCANE	20 %	43 %
SOYBEAN OIL	19 %	31 %
PALM OIL	16 %	13 %

Source: Compiled based on Torroba (2020a).

The development and strengthening of the biofuels industry may be beneficial to LAC farmers as:

- It is possible to reorient the raw material of crops (particularly multiannual crops) toward this industry when the prices of agricultural commodities are unappealing.
- This industry generates a diversified demand of raw materials, whose possible positive impact on prices may promote improvements in living conditions for farmers in LAC (of which 60 million depend directly on the sector.)
- The diversification of exports of agricultural commodities—through the export of biofuels—reduces the vulnerability of some LAC countries that concentrate their exports on a few primary products (e.g. Argentina.)

The productivity of the biofuels sector—the basis of the integral cracking of the biomass—has improved with time. This can have very positive effects on the rest of the processes of the food system. In Brazil, for example, the cost of producing sugarcane ethanol fell 70% between 1975 and 2010. With the advances of biotechnology, the cost of biofuels and the environmental impact will diminish and added value will increase (Debnath et al. 2019).

The use of waste in the integral cracking of the biomass, used in the production of alternative biofuels such as



KEY AGRICULTURE DATA IN LAC

 One case worth highlighting is the development and implementation of mini-distilleries on farms that convert corn into ethanol for biofuels and distillers grain for animal feed. This permits a reduction in transport distances and the subsequent increase in profitability and sustainability of agricultural SMEs. This technology was developed and launched recently in Argentina (Rosenstein 2017).

biogas, advanced biofuels, etc., provides greater efficiency in food systems, as it enables the transformation of raw material waste or residue into energy of biological origin.

Aramendis et al. (2019) state that the use of residual biomass⁵ in biorefineries may come from different sources such as:

- The agricultural sector (crops, garbage, fruits.)
- The food and nutrition agroindustry.
- The livestock and animal raising industry (waste from meat and dairy industry and animal production.)
- Forest products, byproducts and residues (waste from primary and secondary timber industry, residues and byproducts from the cellulose and paper industry.)
- Sludge from the treatment of domestic and industrial sewage.

Of all the sources mentioned, a wide range of products can be obtained including electricity and heat, energy products (solid, liquid and biogas biofuels), non-energy products (foods, animal feed, fertilizers, bioproducts, bioplastics, bioadhesives, biolubricants, etc.) and biochemical products sold as commodities or building blocks to later be transformed as bioproducts (Aramendis et al. 2019).

^{5.}By way of example, the potential world residue from forestry, agriculture and organic waste is 40 to 170 exajoules per year (EJ/year), with an average estimate of around 100 EJ/yearby 2050 (IPCC 2012). In 2006, the biomass residue generated in Costa Rica had an energy content of 60,354 terajoules, with which it was possible to generate almost 635 MW of electricity in one year (FAO 2013).

4. Promotion of improvements in nutrition and health⁶

The results of the Latin American Study of Nutrition and Health (ELANS), made on the daily consumption of ten food groups in eight countries of LAC, show poor quality diets for the food groups rich in nutrients, which suggests a greater risk of non-communicable diseases in urban areas of LAC in the coming decades. As a result, urgent public health actions must be taken to improve the consumption of critical foods, in order to prevent non-communicable diseases (NCDs) (Kovalskys et al. 2019).

■ FIGURE 5. RESULTS OF THE STUDY ON DAILY FOOD CONSUMPTION IN EIGHT COUNTRIES OF LAC

35%

of the population consumed the range of <u>optimal foods</u>: vegetables, fruits, nuts and seeds, wholemeal cereals, fish, seafood and yogurt. 7.2%

of the population consumed the amount of fruit and vegetables recommended by the WHO, 400 grams a day. Less than

15%

of the population covered the range of <u>optimal</u> <u>consumption</u> of <u>vegetables and fruits</u>.

Compiled based on Kovalskys et al. (2019).

Although the LAC region does not have high levels of prevalence of undernourishment, there are still some countries in the region—e.g., Haiti, Venezuela, Nicaragua, Bolivia and Honduras—where over 10% of their population cannot acquire sufficient foods to satisfy their minimum daily dietary energy needs during a period of at least one year (FAO 2018).

Especially in infancy, the improvement of the nutritional content of the daily consumption of certain foods has every day and long-term effects. For example, macronutrients (proteins, carbohydrates, fats and fiber) and micronutrients (vitamins, minerals and functional metabolites) can contribute to reducing the risk of

^{6.} Contributes to action tracks 1 and 2.

blindness from vitamin deficiency (Wesseler et al. 2014, Dubock 2014.) Furthermore, the nutrient content of foods—especially a greater availability of minerals—strengthens the immune system and reduces delayed growth (Wesseler et al. 2017). Thus, the bioeconomy can contribute substantially to attaining better nutrition, better health and healthier lifestyles in LAC. This can be achieved via multiple paths as shown in Table 7.

TABLE 7. BIOECONOMY CONTRIBUTIONS TO BETTER NUTRITION

CONTRIBUTION PATH	DESCRIPTION
Application of conventional plant breeding technologies and/or modern biotechnology	These technologies aim to increase the nutritional quantity and quality of foods. Some examples are: increasing protein content in canola, corn, potato, rice and wheat; improving oil and fatty acid content in canola, corn, rice and soy; improving carbohydrates in corn, potato, beetroot and soy; increasing vitamin levels in potato, rice, strawberry and tomato; and increasing the availability of minerals in lettuce, rice, soy, corn and wheat (Newell-McGloughlin 2014).
Adoption of biofortified crops	The adoption of these crops increases the availability of micronutrients (Hefferon 2014).
Diversification of diets	This refers to the variation of the diet such as those based on microalgae and insects that have a high nutritional value due to their content of protein, polyunsaturated fatty acids, bioactive carbohydrates and antioxidants, including pigments such as carotene, chlorophyll and phycobiliproteins (Melgar-Lalanne et al. 2019, Ordoñez-Araque et al. 2021 and Fernández et al. 2021).
New food sources	Development of new food sources based on a newfound appreciation of such foods.

Source: Compiled by author.

Innovations in plant breeding technologies could have a high impact on the transformation of food systems in LAC, as they would contribute to increasing incomes in homes, reduce poverty and increase food and nutritional security (Klümper et al. 2014 and Subramanian et al. 2010).

The shift to genetically modified crops or crops obtained from new plant breeding techniques also improves producers' and consumers' quality of life and health; for example, there is documentation of weed control in genetically modified corn (Gouse et al. 2016), the accumulated reduction in 100 million intoxications by pesticides in genetically modified cotton crop in India (Smyth 2020) and health benefits through the reduction of carcinogenic mycotoxins, such as those found in GM corn (Pellegrino et al. 2018).

As well as offering new food products that improve nutrition and health, the bioeconomy promotes the discovery and appreciation of functional features of local biodiversity (genetics of species and ecosystems.) For example, agroforestry systems with native fruit trees and traditional forest foods can provide the macroand micronutrients necessary to improve food and nutritional security (Chamberlain et al. 2020).

All these elements are essential for the transformation of food systems in a region that has eight of the world's fifteen most megadiverse countries, 50% of known biodiversity, 16% of seawater resources and 23% of forests in the world (ECLAC et al. 2019). All these processes are accompanied by a growing interest among consumers in natural products, consumption trends that transform food systems and promote new value chains associated with tropical biodiversity and other environments of LAC.

In short, biotechnology innovations in the agriculture and food sectors have the potential to transform the food systems of LAC to attain greater food supply and more nutritional and healthier diets. Furthermore, a greater provision of safe and nutritional foods benefits lifetime health, which contributes to reducing health system costs.

5. Contribution to environmental sustainability and climate resilience⁷

Technologies and investments in the bioeconomy have the potential to bring about substantial environmental gains in food systems, which can contribute with strategies and efforts of the countries of LAC to mitigate climate change and increase their environmental resilience. Some of them are illustrated in figure 6.

FIGURE 6. BIOECONOMIC CONTRIBUTIONS TO ENVIRONMENTAL SUSTAINABILITY AND CLIMATE RESILIENCE



BIOENERGIES



HARNESSING RESIDUAL BIOMASS



CONSERVATION AGRICULTURE



GENETICALLY MODIFIED CROPS



NATURE-BASED SOLUTIONS

Source: Compiled by author.

^{7.} Contributes to action tracks 3, 4 and 5...

Bioenergies and other bioproducts

It is estimated that global bioenergies generated from biomass could save the equivalent of 1.3 Bt of CO2 emissions per year, providing 3000 terawatts per hour (TWh) of electricity by 2050 (Zihare et al. 2018). According to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), the good use of bioenergy may significantly reduce GHG emissions in comparison with fossil alternatives.

Within bioenergies, the production of biofuels is one of the industries with the greatest potential from the environmental point of view. Its contribution to the reduction in emissions is based on the whole lifecycle of the product (from the agricultural yields of the crops used to the technologies applied during the primary and industrial production process.)

The above has been demonstrated in countries of LAC such as Argentina, where biodiesel produced during the period 2008- 2018 made it possible to save CO2 emissions equivalent to that generat-

FIGURE 7. DISTILLERY PLANT



ed by 5 million people in one year or which would have been absorbed by 186,000 hectares of forests (INTA 2018).

Similarly, bio-based non-energy products release fewer GHGs in comparison with basic fossil carbon products (Antar et al. 2021). For example, as bioplastics consume less energy during their production than plastics derived from oil, these tend to emit less carbon dioxide in their lifecycle (Yadav et al. 2020).

Integral use of residual biomass

The reduction and harnessing of food waste and residues is another aspect where the bioeconomy offers the possibility to improve the environmental performance of food systems in the region. Annually over 270 million tons of food waste is produced in LAC, enough to satisfy the nutritional needs of 300 million people (Macias et al. 2020).

Due to S&T advances, the region has multiple technologies that make it possible to process residues and use them in the production of new bioproducts (in the food, energy, chemical, pharmaceutical and construction industries.) This has enormous potential to transform food systems in LAC, considering that the residual biomass of the region is represented by 20% of the rice, 12% of the live weight of bovines, 70% of the weight of milk, 70-80% of coffee beans, 66% of sugarcane, 50% of citrus fruits, and 40% of pineapples, among other factors (IICA 2019).

Food waste can be considered a cheap raw material to generate high-added-value products such as biofertilizers, biofuels, biomethane, biogas and chemical substances with value-added (Hassan et al. 2018). These new industries have the potential to contribute to the goals of mitigating climate change and environmental sustainability of commercial activities, as they substitute products of fossil origin that have a high carbon footprint. They also promote the use of inputs (residues) that generated a high amount of carbon dioxide emissions, and contribute to changes in the energy grid.

Conservation agriculture

Conservation agriculture is based on the fundamental concept of the integrated management of natural resources (water, soil), agroecosystems, biological control, pertinent and adaptable practices, among other elements. One example of this practice is zero tillage.

Some "environmental gains" of the bioeconomy in food systems in LAC are related to the reduction in GHG emissions and savings in the use of chemicals resulting from the application of the technological package, which includes zero tilling and genetic breeding to obtain plant materials with greater capacity for carbon capture and resistance to pests and diseases.

In the 1990s, the incorporation of herbicide-tolerant canola, corn and soybean seeds led to the transition of tens of millions of hectares to zero tilling, reducing the consumption of fossil energy when compared to traditional tilling. Furthermore, the additional incorporation of insect-resistant corn, cotton and soybean reduced the applications of agrochemicals.

Both innovations, the reduction in tilling and decreased use of chemical substances, have benefited the environment significantly with 2.4 billion kilograms fewer of carbon dioxide emissions and 775 million kilograms fewer of active chemical ingredients applied in the world (Brookes et al. 2020). Furthermore, it is estimated that the production and sale of insect resistant crops has diminished the global use of pesticides by 37% (Klümper et al. 2014).

The continuous cultivation of fields without tilling and with coverage crops is increasing the capture and storage of carbon dioxide in soils. This has contributed significantly to the recovery of microbiology and the productive capacity of soils that had deteriorated due to conventional tilling, which have a potential for global warming of between 26% and 31 percent greater than lands with zero tilling (Mangalassery et al. 2014).

Genetically modified crops

In turn, the use of genetically bred crops is driving the production of more sustainable crops within food systems in the region. At present, LAC grows over 80 million hectares with different varieties of improved soy, corn and cotton that not

only increase productivity and contribute to improving regional and global food security, but also reduce the consumption of agrochemicals (Chavarría et al. 2019).

■ FIGURE 8. TRANSGENIC VARIETIES OF GOLDEN RICE



In addition to these traditional crops, LAC has advanced in the research and definition of other modified plant materials such as golden mosaic virus-tolerant beans, PVY-resistant potato, herbicide-tolerant alfalfa with better lignin content, drought-tolerant soy and wheat, herbicide-resistant sugarcane with better energy yield, among various others (Chavarría et al. 2019).

In LAC various studies have evaluated and confirmed the environmental gains of these technologies developed with the bioeconomy vision in food systems in the region. In Colombia, transgenic crops reduced the use of insecticides and herbicides by 26% over a 15-year period. Additionally, the adoption of GM

corn and cotton has permitted the reduction of 8.761 billion kilograms of carbon dioxide that was not released into the atmosphere (Brookes 2020).

Connected to these same advances is the use of new techniques to improve crops, such as editing genes to improve plants' capacity to capture greater amounts of carbon dioxide, which would allow agriculture in LAC to contribute to a greater extent to reducing the impacts of climate change (Ort et al. 2015).

Nature-based solutions

The environmental sustainability of food systems in LAC could benefit enormously if nature-based solutions were harnessed to a greater degree, to respond in a multi-dimensional manner to the problems affecting humans and the environment. As Meza et al. have stated (2019), this approach could use ecological engineering and capture systems engineering, green and blue infrastructure, the ecosystem approach, ecosystem-based mitigation and adaptation, ecosystem services and natural capital to resolve some of the main environmental goals of food systems in LAC.

These include water purification and safe reuse in agriculture, recovering surface and ground waters, the prevention of environmental disasters, adaptation to climate change through agrobiodiversity, the generation of alternative incomes for agricultural producers through environmental services, integrated management of pests and diseases, recovery and remediation of contaminated soils, recovery of degraded lands and pasture and carbon capture and storage. All these are major challenges for a region such as LAC, where over 300 million hectares of land is degraded (IICA 2019).

BOX 1

SYNERGIES RESULTING FROM THE SYSTEMIC BIOECONOMY VISION

The section on the potentialities of the bioeconomy described the different types of contributions the bioeconomy can make to transform food systems. An integral, systemic approach is observed, which leads to synergies between different aspects described above and promotes the generation of clusters in rural territories for economic and social development.

Thus, the bioeconomy proposes a new vision of change and technological convergence as it not only goes into its productive dimensions to increase competitiveness, improve rural income and promote food security, but also promotes all the other dimensions of the food systems: environmental, economic and social.

5

Pending issues in the agenda to drive the transformative role of the bioeconomy in food systems in LAC

This third section analyzes the challenges, tasks and pending bioeconomy issues in the region's agenda, so that LAC may fully leverage the transformation potential of the bioeconomy in food systems.

Pending challenges and tasks

As mentioned on other occasions, the bioeconomy does not bring about the economic social and environmental transformation of food systems per se. Although it has enormous potential to do so, pending challenges and tasks must first be resolved (table 8.)

TABLE 8. PENDING CHALLENGES AND TASKS IN THE BIOECONOMY

CONTEXT	PENDING CHALLENGES AND TASKS
NATIONAL	 Design regulations and standards. Develop research capacities. Strengthen support services. Improve stakeholders' skills. Establish new networks of bioeconomy value.
REGIONAL	 Regional strategies to raise awareness and persuade. Regional strategy for skills training. Coordinate R&D&i among regional agencies. Manage economic efforts among regional agencies. Regional R&D&i networks for the bioeconomy. Regional spaces for sharing experiences. Fund for regional bioeconomy chains.
INTERNACIONAL	Investment in R&D&i.International trade standard.International funding and cooperation systems.

If pending challenges and tasks are not addressed, the bioeconomy may imply risks and imbalances in the sustainable harnessing of biodiversity, environmental sustainability, competition for soil use, the equitable distribution of benefits, the democratization of knowledge and the inclusion of small-scale agriculture.

National context

It is essential that progress is made in the proper design and implementation of regulations and standards that facilitate the full harnessing of innovations in bioeconomy in the food system and which also ensure that these occur in the context of security and sustainability generated from solid scientific bases.

Regulations must not limit the implementation of opportunities in production, processing, transport and consumption or unnecessarily restrict sustainable growth, employment and resilience. It must be considered that some regulations are necessary to promote the development of the markets of some bioeconomic goods and services (for example, mandatory blend of biofuels for fuel consumption.)

It is also necessary to boost research capacities (financial, human and technological), both in academia and in research centers, to convert the opportunities that the bioeconomy offers into technological and social innovations at the service of the food systems of LAC. Furthermore, it is necessary to strengthen support services (mainly funding) and instruments for the creation and promotion of bioproduct markets, to promote the development of bioindustries and supply chains—based on these innovations—that generate employment, income and economic growth.

BOX 2

SOCIAL INCLUSION, FUNDING AND INNOVATION

For the benefits of the bioeconomy to impact the population and spread through value networks to all stakeholders and sectors in the food system (from the small and medium producer to the members of the consolidated industry), it is necessary to develop fair and equitable associative mechanisms and new funding models.

Cooperatives of small and medium producers—partnered as suppliers in local projects—are proving to be an ideal mechanism to ensure that the benefits of the bioeconomy guarantee social inclusion and local development.

Rodríguez and Aramendis (2019) and Rodríguez et al. (2019) argue that new forms of funding may approach some of the following economic, financial and tax instruments:

- Development of public-private partnerships (PPP) to generate investment funds.
- · Combination of financial and non-financial instruments.
- Development of funds to support startups, MSMEs and young entrepreneurs.
- Placement of seed capital to increase work capacity and to develop business capacities.
- Innovation funding platforms.
- Generation of tax instruments (subsidies, exemptions, incentives, etc.)

It is essential to implement research, development and innovation instruments. Aramendis et al. (2018) mention the following as most relevant:

- · Generation of business clusters.
- Support for enabling technologies.
- Generation of pilot and demonstration plants that allow society to visibilize and support bioeconomy programs and projects with local and national benefits.

Furthermore, it is essential to strengthen the capacities (technological, organizational and business) of LAC food systems stakeholders (suppliers of inputs, producers, transformers, traders, distributors, consumers, etc.), so that they can harness and convert the transformation opportunities that bioeconomy innovations offer into new business opportunities. This is essential for the participation of youth, women and family farming.

It is necessary to encourage the construction and promotion of bioeconomy value networks in rural territories. At present these are almost non-existent because stakeholders do not work with a network focus, but rather with a chain perspective. Therefore it is essential to connect different stakeholders to promote a more efficient and sustainable harnessing and industrialization of available biomass and biodiversity. For example, it is important to connect coffee hullers that have a large amount of unused waste with producers of biopharmaceuticals, biofertilizers and energy products, who could use this waste as raw material for their processes.

Regional context

In the regional context, the countries of the Americas could join forces to take better advantage of the the opportunities of the bioeconomy.

■ TABLE 9. PENDING CHALLENGES AND TASKS IN BIOECONOMY AT REGIONAL LEVEL

PENDING CHALLENGES AND TASKS	DESCRIPTION
Regional strategies to raise awareness and persuade	Coordinated efforts to manage knowledge about the opportunities and potential that the bioeconomy offers for the transformation of food systems (focusing on stakeholders in the public sector, academia, the private sector and civil society.)
Regional strategy for skills training	Organizational, business and technological skills training for stakeholders in the food system (mainly agroindustrial producers), so that they can harness the innovations of the bioeconomy and thus increase the efficiency and sustainability of biomass and biodiversity production and industrialization.
Coordinate R&D&i among regional agencies	Coordinate, focus and set priorities in research, development and innovation among different regional agencies involved in bioeconomy development for Latin America (e.g., IICA, IDB, UNESCO, CAF, ECLAC, FONTAGRO, among other organizations.)

Manage economic efforts among regional agencies	Manage economic efforts among regional agencies to leverage projects with regional impact that allow governments and the population to visibilize the advantages and benefits of the bioeconomy in food systems (demonstration projects and pilot projects.
Regional R&D&i networks for the bioeconomy	Promote regional research technology and innovation networks for the bioeconomy (focused on food systems.) Also include strengthening human capital in researchers (academic and scientific) in new sciences and technologies that promote efficiency and sustainability in the production and valuation of biomass and biodiversity.
Regional forums for sharing experiences	Strengthen regional spaces to share good practices and lessons learned in bioeconomy policies, strategies and investments in food systems (Latin American network as precedent.)
Fund for regional bioeconomy chains	Fund for the construction and promotion of regional bioeconomy chains from a public-private consortium in the territories (similar to European projects), with a special emphasis on processes of incubation and acceleration of bioeconomy business proposals in agriculture and rural territories.

International context

Of the many efforts required, one that stands out is international and regional cooperation to promote investment in R&D&i, but it is necessary to significantly increase resources assigned to this at all levels: national, regional and global. Other actions that require supranational efforts are the following:

- International trade standards that enable and promote production, industrialization and sale of bioeconomy products (healthier, greener and with a lower carbon footprint) for the transformation of global food systems.
- An international cooperation and funding system that promotes the generation of conditions that enable bioeconomy chains in the region and which encourages emerging bioindustries.

BOX 3

THE NEED TO BROADEN AND INTENSIFY BIOTECHNOLOGICAL INNOVATIONS

The innovations in biotechnology and bioeconomy required to bring about the transformation of food systems in LAC require major investments in basic and applied research, in training highly qualified professionals and in maintaining a fluid relationship between academia and industry (Zilberman et al. 2013).

The "educational industrial complex" has been essential in establishing biotechnology and information technology sectors throughout the world. In this complex, basic research financed with public funds at universities and other research institutions leads to innovations that are transferred to emerging companies and other private actors multiply them, which allows them to generate and sell these bioproducts.

The educational industrial complex has already given place to the creation of supply chains of new buyer products that are transforming food systems, such as biofuels and oils, fine chemical and pharmaceutical products and foods. Researchers in LAC are leading some of these new enterprises, as well as the exchange between universities and research centers and the private sector.

The success of the educational industrial complex depends on the priorities assigned to R&D and the maintenance of academic excellence and research excellence. In LAC, for example, the high priority assigned to research in the agricultural sector in Brazil has meant that the innovative knowledge generated by the Brazilian agricultural research company (EMBRAPA) was essential in Brazil's emergence as an agricultural power.

The three main obstacles for the development of bioeconomy industries are regulatory uncertainty, high transaction costs and financial limitations for R&D projects that generally require many years until they reach commercial maturity.

The broadening and application of new knowledge require a science-based regulatory environment, that aims to reduce regulatory burdens and accelerates development and the application of new, safe technologies. The appearance of new companies is more likely when there are risk investors and capital markets developed to support emerging industries and when regulatory procedures are streamlined to reduce the cost and time necessary to establish the company definitively.

6. Bibliographical references

- Akutse, KS; Subramanian, S; Maniania, NK; Dubois, T; Ekesi, S. 2020. Biopesticide research and product development in Africa for sustainable agriculture and food security: experiences from the International Centre of Insect Physiology and Ecology (ICIPE) (on-line). Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 4. Available at https://doi.org/10.3389/fsufs.2020.563016
- Alvarado-Alvarado, G; Posada-Suárez, H; Cortina-Guerrero, H. 2005. Castillo: Nueva variedad de café con resistencia a la roya. Avances técnicos 337 Cenicafé (on-line). Available at https://www.cenicafe.org/es/publications/avt0337.pdf
- Antar, M; Lyu, D; Nazari, M; Shah, A; Zhou, X; Smith, DL. 2021. Biomass for a sustainable bioeconomy: an overview of world biomass production and utilization (on-line). Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 139. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2020.110691
- Aramendis, RH. 2019. Casos de éxito del desarrollo de biorrefinerías en América Latina. Seminar. Bolivia. CIEMAT/AECID.
- Aramendis, RH; Rodríguez, A. 2021. Agricultura 4.0. Implementación de las recomendaciones de la misión internacional de sabios 2019 en materia de bioeconomía y con repercusiones para la recuperación post covid 19. ECLAC. Forthcoming.
- Aramendis, RH; Rodríguez, AG; Krieguer Luiz, F. 2018. Contribuciones a un gran impulso ambiental en América Latina y el Caribe, Bioeconomía. LC/TS. 51 p. ECLAC.
- Barrows, G; Sexton, S; Zilberman, D. 2014. Agricultural Biotechnology: The Promise and Prospects of Genetically Modified Crops. Journal of Economic Perspectives, 28(1):99-120. DOI: 10.1257/jep.28.1.99
- Baslam, M; Mitsui, T; Hodges, M; Priesack, E; Herritt, MT; Aranjuelo, I; Sanz-Sáez, A. 2020. Photosynthesis in a changing global climate: scaling up and scaling down in crops (on-line). Frontiers in Plant Science 11:882. Available at https://doi.org/10.3389/fpls.2020.00882.
- Baumol, W; Willing, R; Panzar, J. 1982. Contestable markets and the theory
 of industrial structure. United States of America, HBJ. Available at https://
 citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.470.8509&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- Betancur G, CM; MoñuxChercoles, D; Canavire B, G; Villanueva, DF; García G, J; Renza, LM; Méndez N, K; Zúñiga, AC; Olaguer Pérez, E. 2018. Estudio sobre la bioeconomía como fuente de nuevas industrias basadas en el capital natural de Colombia n.º 1240667, fase I (on-line). Colombia, BIOINTRO-PIC. Available at https://www.dnp.gov.co/Crecimiento-Verde/Documents/

- ejes-tematicos/Bioeconomia/informe%201/1-INFORME%20BIOECONO-MIA%20FASE%201%20FINAL%2024012018.pdf
- Biber-Freudenberger, L; Ergeneman, C; Förster, JJ; Dietz, T; Börner, J. 2020. Bioeconomy futures: expectation patterns of scientists and practitioners on the sustainability of bio-based transformation (on-line). Sustainable Development 28(5):1220-1235. Available at https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.2072
- **Brookes, G.** 2020. Genetically modified (GM) crop use in Colombia: farm level economic and environmental contributions. GM Crops & Food 11(3):140-153, Available at doi: 10.1080/21645698.2020.1715156
- **Brookes, G; Barfoot, P.** 2020. Environmental impacts of genetically modified (GM) crop use 1996-2018: impacts on pesticide use and carbon emissions (on-line). GM Crops and Food 11(4):215-241. Available at https://doi.org/10.1 080/21645698.2020.1773198
- Calicioglu, Ö; Bogdanski, A. 2021. Linking the bioeconomy to the 2030 Sustainable Development Agenda: can SDG indicators be used to monitor progress toward a sustainable bioeconomy? (on-line). New Biotechnology 61:40-49. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2020.10.010.
- Canales, N; Gómez González, J. 2020. Diálogo de política sobre bioeconomía para el desarrollo sostenible en Colombia. Reporte de SEI. Instituto del Medio Ambiente de Estocolmo, Colombia. Available at https://cdn.sei.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/200517a-ortiz-canales-colombia-bioec-workshop-spanish-1.pdf
- **CBD** (Convention on Biological Diversity). 1992. United Nations (on-line). Available at https://www.cbd.int/doc/legal/cbd-es.pdf
- Chamberlain, JL; Darr, D; Meinhold, K. 2020. Rediscovering the contributions of forests and trees to transition global food systems (on-line). Forests 11. Available at https://doi.org/10.3390/f11101098.
- Chavarría, H; Trigo, E; Rodríguez, A. 2019. La bioeconomía: potenciando el desarrollo sostenible de la agricultura y los territorios rurales en ALC. Capítulo especial del Informe Perspectivas de la agricultura y del desarrollo rural en las Américas: una mirada hacia América Latina y el Caribe 2019-2020 (on-line). San José, Costa Rica, ECLAC-FAO-IICA. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/12380/BVE20107947e.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Chavarría, H; Trigo, E; Villarreal, F; Elverdin, P; Piñeiro, V. 2020. Bioeconomy: a sustainable development strategy (on-line). Think 20 Engagement Group. Available at https://www.g20-insights.org/policy_briefs/bioeconomy-a-sustainable-development-strategy/.
- Cingiz, K; González-Hermoso, H; Heijman, W; Wesseler, J. 2021. A Cross-Country Measurement of the EU Bioeconomy: An Input-Output Approach. Sustainability. Forthcoming

- Clomburg, J; Crumbley, A; González, R. 2017. Industrial manufacturing: the future of chemical production. Science, 355(6320):aag0804. Available at doi:10.1126/science.aag0804.
- CONICET (Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas de Argentina). 2019. La papa resistente al PVY lista para salir al mercado (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at https://www.conicet.gov.ar/la-papa-resistente-al-pvy-lista-para-salir-al-mercado/
- **Coremberg, A.** 2019. Medición de la cadena de valor de la bioeconomíaen Argentina: hacia una cuentasatélite (on-line). Buenos Aires, Argentina, Grupo Bioeconomía. Available at https://www.magyp.gob.ar/sitio/areas/bioeconomia/_archivos/Medicion_de_la_Bioeconomia2018.pdf.
- D'Amato, D; Droste, N; Allen, B; Kettunen, M; Lähtinen, K; Korhonen, J; Leskinen, P; Matthies, BD; Toppinen, A. 2017. Green, circular, bioeconomy: a comparative analysis of sustainability avenues (on-line). Journal of Cleaner Production 168:716-734. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcle-pro.2017.09.053.
- **D'Amato, D; Korhonen, J; Toppinen, A.** 2019. Circular, green, and bioeconomy: how do companies in land-use intensive sectors align with sustainability concepts? (on-line). Ecological Economics 158:116-133. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2018.12.026.
- Davis, AP; Chadburn, H; Moat, J; O'Sullivan, R; Hargreaves, S; Nic Lughadha, E. 2019. High extinction risk for wild coffee species and implications for coffee sector sustainability. Science Advances 5(1):3473. Available at https://advances.sciencemag.org/content/5/1/eaav3473
- **Debnath, D; Khanna, M; Rajagopal, D; Zilberman, D.** 2019, The Future of Biofuels in an Electrifying Global Transportation Sector: Imperative, Prospects and Challenges. Applied Economic Perspectives and Policy 41:563-582. Available at https://doi.org/10.1093/aepp/ppz023
- **Draca, M; Martin, R; Sanchis-Guarner, R.** 2018. The evolving role of ICT in the economy: a report by LSE Consulting for Huawei (on-line). LSE. Available at https://www.lse.ac.uk/business-and-consultancy/consulting/assets/documents/the-evolving-role-of-ict-in-the-economy.pdf.
- **Dubock, A.** 2014. The politics of Golden Rice (on-line). GM Crops Food 5(3):210-222. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.4161/21 645698.2014.967570.
- **ECLAC** (Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, Chile); FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy); IICA (Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture, Costa Rica). 2014. Perspectivas de la agricultura y del desarrollo rural en las Américas: una mirada hacia América Latina y el Caribe 2014 (on-line). Costa Rica, IICA. Available at http://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/2537/BVE17038635e. PDF?sequence=2

- **ECLAC** (Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean, Chile); FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy); IICA (Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture, Costa Rica). 2019. Perspectivas de la agricultura y del desarrollo rural en las Américas: una mirada hacia América Latina y el Caribe 2019-2020 (on-line). Costa Rica, IICA. Available at https://repositorio.cepal.org/bitstream/handle/11362/45111/CEPAL-FAO2019-2020_es.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- **EMBRAPA** (Brazilian Agricultural Research Company). 2016. Banana BRS SCS Belluna (on-line). Consulted on 2 March 2021. Available at https://www.embrapa.br/busca-de-solucoes-tecnologicas/-/produto-servico/3716/banana-brs-scs-belluna
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). n.d. Sistemas alimentarios (on-line). Consulted on 16 June 2021. Available athttp://www.fao.org/food-systems/es/
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2013. La bioenergía en América Latina y el Caribe. El estado de arte en países seleccionados (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available athttp://www.fao.org/3/as112s/as112s.pdf
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2014. Latinoamérica duplicó sus emisiones agrícolas de GEI en los últimos 50 años (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at http://www.fao.org/americas/noticias/ver/es/c/240450/
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2018. Indicador 2.1.1 Prevalencia de la subalimentación (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at http://www.fao.org/sustainable-development-goals/indicators/211/es/
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2018. Regional FAO Conference for Europe. 31st Period of Sessions. Voronezh (Russian Federation).
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2020. Banana fusarium wilt disease forecasting (on-line). Consulted on 1 Feb. 2021. Available at http://www.fao.org/food-chain-crisis/how-we-work/plant-protection/banana-fusarium-wilt/en/.
- FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2020.
 FAOSTAT. Consulted on 4 March 2021. Available at http://www.fao.org/faostat/es/
- **FAO** (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). (n.d.). Sistemas alimentarios. Consulted on 2 May 2021. Available at http://www.fao.org/food-systems/es/.
- Fernández, FGA; Reis, A; Wijffels, RH; Barbosa, M; Verdelho, V; Llamas, B. 2021. The role of microalgae in the bioeconomy (on-line). New Biotechnology 61:99-107. Available athttps://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2020.11.011
- Gabashwediwe, MS; Zikhona, LL; Sukoluhle, M; Tshwafo, M. 2019. Economic and technical feasibility studies: technologies for second generation biofu-

- els (on-line). Journal of Engineering, Design and Technology 17(4):670-704. Available at https://doi.org/10.1108/JEDT-07-2018-0111.
- Gasparatos, A; Lee, LY; Von Maltitz, GP; Mathai, MV; Puppim de Oliveira, JA; Willis, KJ. 2012. Biofuels in Africa: impacts on ecosystem services, biodiversity and human well-being. United Nations University Institute of Advanced Studies. Available at http://collections.unu.edu/eserv/UNU:2902/Biofuels_in_Africa1.pdf
- **Government of Colombia.** 2020. Bioeconomía para una Colombia potencia viva y diversa: hacia una sociedad impulsada por el conocimiento (on-line). Colombia. Available at https://minciencias.gov.co/sites/default/files/upload/paginas/bioeconomia_para_un_crecimiento_sostenible-qm_print.pdf.
- Gomez S, G. et al 2019. Added sugar intake in a Costa Rican urban population: Latin American nutrition and health study ELANS-Costa Rica. ISSN 0001-6012/2019/61/3/111-118 Acta Médica Costarricense. Colegio de Médicos y Cirujanos de Costa Rica
- Gouse, M; Sengupta, D; Zambrano, P; Falck-Zepeda, J. 2016. Genetically modified maize: less drudgery for her, more maize for him? (on-line). World Development 83:27-38. Available at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.world-dev.2016.03.008.
- **Government of Italy**. 2019. BIT II: bioeconomy in Italy: a new bioeconomy strategy for a sustainable Italy (on-line). Consulted on 12 Feb 2020. Available at http://cnbbsv.palazzochigi.it/media/1774/bit_en_2019_02.pdf
- Hartley, F; van Seventer, D; Tostão, E; Arndt, C. 2019. Economic impacts of developing a biofuel industry in Mozambique (on-line). Development Southern Africa, 36(2):233-249. Available at https://doi.org/10.1080/037683 5X.2018.1548962.
- **Hassan, SS; Williams, GA; Jaiswal, AK.** 2018. Emerging technologies for the pretreatment of lignocellulosic biomass (on-line). Bioresource Technology 262:310-318. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2018.04.099.
- Hazell, P; Pachauri, R. 2006. Bioenergía y agricultura: promesas y retos. International Food Policy Research Institute (on-line). Available at http://www.fao.org/fileadmin/user_upload/AGRO_Noticias/docs/bioenergia%20y%20 agricultura.pdf
- **Hefferon, KL.** 2014. Nutritionally enhanced food crops: progress and perspectives (on-line). International Journal of Molecular Sciences 16(2):3895-3914. Available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4346933/.
- Hendriks, S; Soussana, JF; Cole, M; Kambugu, A; Ziberman, D. 2020. Ensuring access to safe and nutritious food for all through transformation of food systems: a paper on action track 1 (on-line). Scientific Group for the UN Food Systems Summit. Consulted on 10 Feb 2021. Available at https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/1-action_track_1_scientific_group_draft_paper_26-10-2020.pdf.

- Herrero, M; Hugas, M; Lele, U; Wira, A; Torero, M. 2020. Shift to healthy and sustainable consumption patterns: a paper on action track 2 (on-line). Consulted on 31 Jan 2021. Available at https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/2-action_track_2_scientific_group_15-12-20.pdf.
- Herrero, M; Thornton, PK; Mason-D'Croz, D; Palmer, J; Benton, TG; Bodirsky, BL; Bogard, JR; Hall, A; Lee, B; Nyborg, K; Pradhan, P; Bonnett, GD; Bryan, BA; Campbell, BM; Christensen, S; Clark, M; Cook, MT; de Boer, IJM; Downs, C; Dizyee, K; Folberth, C; Godde, CM; Gerber, JS; Grundy, M; Havlik, P; Jarvis, A; King, R; Loboguerrero, AM; Lopes, MA; McIntyre, CL; Naylor, R; Navarro, J; Obersteiner, M; Parodi, A; Peoples, MB; Pikaar, I; Popp, A; Rockström, J; Robertson, MJ; Smith, P; Stehfest, E; Swain, SM; Valin, H; van Wijk, M; van Zanten, HHE; Vermeulen, S; Vervoort, J; West, PC. 2020. Innovation can accelerate the transition toward a sustainable food system (on-line). Nature Food 1(5):266-272. Available at https://doi.org/10.1038/s43016-020-0074-1.
- Hertel, TW; Elouafi, I; Ewert, F; Tanticharoen, M. 2020. Building resilience to vulnerabilities, shocks and stresses: a paper on action track 5 (on-line). Scientific Group for the UN Food Systems Summit. Consulted on 6 Feb 2021. Available at https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/5-action_track5_scientific_group_draft_paper_26-10-2020.pdf.
- Hodson, E; Niggli, U; Kaoru, K; Lal, R; Sadoff, C. 2020. Boost nature positive production at sufficient scale: a paper on action track 3 (on-line). Scientific Group for the UN Food Systems Summit. Consulted on 18 Feb 2021. Available at https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/publication/boost-nature-positive-production-sufficient-scale-paper-action-track-3_en.
- IAC (International Advisory Council of the Global Bioeconomy Summit 2018, Germany). 2018. Innovación en la bioeconomía global para la transformación sostenible e inclusiva y el bienestar (on-line). Available at https://gbs2018. com/fileadmin/gbs2018/Downloads/Communique%CC%81GBS2018_final_ Spanish.pdf.
- IACGB (International Advisory Council on Global Bioeconomy, Germany). 2020. Expanding the sustainable bioeconomy: vision and way forward (on-line). Available at https://gbs2020.net/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/GBS2020_IACGB-Communique.pdf.
- **IEA** (International Energy Agency, France). 2019. World energy balances 2019 (on-line). Paris, France. Consulted on 21 Jan. 2020. Available athttps://webstore.iea.org/world-energy-balances-2019
- **IICA** (Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture, Costa Rica). 2019. Programa de bioeconomía y desarrolloproductivoabordajesconceptuales y metodológicos para la cooperación técnica (on-line). San José, Costa Rica, IICA. Available at http://biblioteca.iica.int/cgi-bin/koha/opac-detail.pl?biblionumber=39610
- **IICA** (Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture, Costa Rica). 2020. Marco de referencia de juventudes (on-line). San José, Costa Rica,

- IICA. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/8642/BVE20017774e.pdf?sequence=1&;isAllowed=y
- **IICA** (Inter-American Institute for Cooperation on Agriculture, Costa Rica). 2021. Prevención y entrenamiento de agricultores, las mejores armas conocidas para combatir el hongo que afecta al banano (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at https://www.iica.int/es/prensa/noticias/prevencion-y-entrenamiento-de-agricultores-las-mejores-armas-conocidas-para
- **ILO** (International Labor Organization, Switzerland). 2020. Sector rural y desarrollo local en América Latina y el Caribe (on-line). Consulted on 11 Feb. 2021. Available at https://www.ilo.org/americas/temas/sector-rural-y-desarrollo-local/lang--es/index.htm.
- INTA (Instituto Nacional de Tecnología Agropecuaria). 2011. Siembra directa actualización técnica n.º 58 (on-line). Consulted on 4 March 2021. Available at https://inta.gob.ar/sites/default/files/script-tmp-siembra_directa_2011. pdf
- INTA (Instituto Nacional de Tecnología Agropecuaria). 2018. El biodiesel argentino emite un 70 % menos de GEI (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at https://intainforma.inta.gob.ar/el-biodiesel-argentino-emite-un-70-menos-de-gei/
- **IPCC** (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Switzerland). 2012. Special report on renewable energy sources and climate change mitigation: summary for policymakers (on-line). Available at https://archive.ipcc.ch/pdf/special-reports/srren/SRREN_FD_SPM_final.pdf.
- ITC (International Trade Centre). 2021. (Database). Consulted on 18 Feb. 2021. Available at https://www.trademap.org/Index.aspx
- Junta de Andalucía. 2020. Bioeconomía en Andalucía. Consulted on 31 Jan. 2021. Available at http://www.bioeconomiaandalucia.es/que-es-la-bioeconomia
- **Klümper, W; Qaim, M**. 2014. A meta-analysis of the impacts of genetically modified crops (on-line). PLOS ONE 9:1-7. Available at https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0111629.
- **Kniss, AR.** 2018. Genetically engineered herbicide-resistant crops and herbicide-resistant weed evolution in the United States (on-line). Weed Science 66(2):260-273. Available at https://doi.org/10.1017/wsc.2017.70.
- **Kouser, S; Qaim, M.** 2011. Impact of Bt cotton on pesticide poisoning in small-holder agriculture: a panel data analysis. Ecological Economic 70:2105-2113
- Kovalskys, I; Rigotti, A; Koletzko, B; Fisberg, M; Gómez, G; Herrera-Cuenca, M; Cortés Sanabria, LY; Yépez García, MC; Pareja R.; Zalcman Zimberg, I; Del Arco, A; Zonis, L; Nogueira Previdelli. A. 2019. Latin American consumption of major food groups: Results from the ELANS study. Available at https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0225101
- Krüger, A; Schäfers, C; Busch, P; Antranikian, G. 2020. Digitalization in microbiology: paving the path to sustainable circular bioeconomy (on-line).

- New Biotechnology 59:88-96. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j. nbt.2020.06.004.
- Lachman, J; Bisang, R; Obschatko, E; Trigo, E. 2020. Bioeconomía: una estrategia de desarrollo para la argentina del siglo XXI. Impulsando a la bioeconomía como modelo de desarrollo sustentable: entre las políticas públicas y las estrategias privadas. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/12478/BVE20108164e.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- **Lewandowski, I.** 2017. Bioeconomy: shaping the transition to a sustainable, biobased economy (on-line). Available at https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-68152-8.
- **Linser, S; Lier, M.** 2020. The contribution of sustainable development goals and forest-related indicators to national bioeconomy progress monitoring (on-line). Sustainability 12. Consulted on 2 Feb 2021. Available at https://doi.org/10.3390/su12072898.
- Lokko, Y; Heijde, M; Schebesta, K; Scholtès, P; Van Montagu, M; Giacca, M. 2018. Biotechnology and the bioeconomy: toward inclusive and sustainable industrial development (on-line). New Biotechnology 40:5-10. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2017.06.005
- Macias M; Girón, C; Nieto M; Chavrier, N; Páez, D; Ureña, M; Moreno, J; García, M; de la ViñHassan, SS; Williams, GA; Jaiswal, AK. 2020. Tecnologías de bioeconomía para valorizar residuos y desperdicios oportunidades de negocio para la agricultura familiar. Costa Rica, IICA. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/handle/11324/12942
- Malyska, A; Jacobi, J. 2018. Plant breeding as the cornerstone of a sustainable bioeconomy (on-line). New Biotechnology 40(A):129-132. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2017.06.011
- Mangalassery, S; Sjögersten, S; Sparkes, DL; Sturrock, CJ; Craigon, J; Mooney, SJ. 2014. To what extent can zero tillage lead to a reduction in greenhouse gas emissions from temperate soils? (on-line). Scientific Reports 4(4586). Available at https://doi.org/10.1038/srep04586.
- Martinelli, LA; Garrett, R; Ferraz, S; Naylor, R. 2011. Sugar and ethanol production as a rural development strategy in Brazil: Evidence from the state of São Paulo. Agricultural Systems 104(5):419-428. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2011.01.006
- Melgar-Lalanne, G; Hernández-Álvarez, AJ; Salinas-Castro, A. 2019. Edible insects processing: traditional and innovative technologies (on-line). Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety 18(4):1166-1191. Available at https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12463.
- Meza, L; Quirós, D. 2019. La naturaleza es nuestra mejor aliada para enfrentar el cambio climático e impulsar un renovado desarrollo rural en las Américas. IICA. Working document.
- MIT (Massachusetts Institute of Technology, USA). 2005. The third revolution: the convergence of the life sciences, physical sciences, and engineer-

- ing (on-line). Available at https://www.aplu.org/projects-and-initiatives/research-science-and-technology/hibar/resources/MITwhitepaper.pdf.
- Nelson, D. 2019. 75 percent of Florida's oranges have been lost to disease. Can science save citrus? (on-line). USA. Consulted on 19 Feb. 2021. Available at https://www.ucdavis.edu/food/news/can-science-solve-citrus-greening-disease/
- Neufeld, L; Huang, J; Badiane, O; Caron, P; Sennerby-Forsse, L. 2020. Advance equitable livelihoods: a paper on action track 4 (on-line). Scientific Group for the UN Food Systems Summit. Consulted on 2 Feb. 2021. Available at https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/publication/advance-equitable-livelihoods-paper-action-track-4_en.
- **Newell-McGloughlin, M.** 2014. Health impacts. In Socio-economic considerations in biotechnology regulations. USA, Springer.
- **OECD** (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, France). 2018. The future of rural youth in developing countries: tapping the potential of local value chains (on-line). Paris. Available at https://doi.org/10.1787/9789264298521-en.
- OECD (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, France);
 FAO (Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Italy). 2019.
 Agricultural Outlook 2019-2028. Chapter 2. Latin American Agriculture: Prospects and Challenges. Making agricultural growth more inclusive (on-line).
 Available at http://www.fao.org/3/CA4076EN/CA4076EN_Chapter2_Latin_American_Agriculture.pdf
- Ordoñez-Araque, R; Egas-Montenegro, E. 2021. Edible insects: a food alternative for the sustainable development of the planet (on-line). International Journal of Gastronomy and Food Science 23. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijgfs.2021.100304.
- Ort, DR; Merchant, SS; Alric, J; Barkan, A; Blankenship, RE; Bock, R; Croce, R; Hanson, MR; Hibberd, JM; Long, SP; Moore, TA; Moroney, J; Niyogi, KK; Parry, MAJ; Peralta-Yahya, PP; Prince, RC; Redding, KE; Spalding, MH; van Wijk, KJ; Vermaas, WFJ; von Caemmerer, S; Weber, APM; Yeates, TO; Yuan, JS; Guang Zhu, X. 2015. Redesigning photosynthesis to sustainably meet global food and bioenergy demand (on-line). PNAS 112(28):8529-8536. Available at https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1424031112
- **Park, HS.** 2017. Technology convergence, open innovation, and dynamic economy (on-line). Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity 3(24). Available at https://doi.org/10.1186/s40852-017-0074-z
- Patermann, C; Aguilar, A. 2018. The origins of the bioeconomy in the European Union (on-line). New Biotechnology 40:20-24. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2017.04.002.
- Pellegrino, E; Bedini, S; Nuti, M; Ercoli, L. 2018. Impact of genetically engineered maize on agronomic, environmental and toxicological traits: a meta-analysis of 21 years of field data. Science Reports 8(3113):1-12.

- **Ploetz, RC.** 2007. Cacao diseases: important threats to chocolate production worldwide. Phytopathology 12:1634-1639.
- Post, MJ; Levenberg, S; Kaplan, DL; Genovese, N; Fu, J; Bryant, CJ; Negowetti, N; Verzijden, K; Moutsatsou, P. 2020. Scientific, sustainability and regulatory challenges of cultured meat (on-line). Nature Food 1(7):403–415. Available at https://doi.org/10.1038/s43016-020-0112-z.
- Refsgaard, K; Kull, M; Slätmo, E; Meijer, MW. 2021. Bioeconomy: a driver for regional development in the Nordic countries (on-line). New Biotechnology 60:130-137. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2020.10.001
- **Regúnaga, M; Trigo, E.** 2019. Bioeconomía, Desarrollo Territorial y Agricultura Familiar. Proyecto FAO-Bolsa de Cereales.
- **Riva, F.** 2020. When complexity turns into local prosperity: a system dynamics approach to meeting the challenges of the rural electricity-development nexus (on-line). Energy for Sustainable Development 59:226-242. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.esd.2020.10.009.
- Rodriguez, AG; Aramendis, RH. 2019. El financiamiento de la bioeconomía en América Latina. Identificación de fuentes nacionales, regionales y de cooperación internacional. Serie Recursos Naturales y Desarrollo (193)2664-4525. ECLAC.
- Rodríguez, AG; Aramendis, RH; Mondaini, AO. 2018. El financiamiento de la bioeconomía en países seleccionados de Europa, Asia y África. Experiencias para América Latina y el Caribe. Serie desarrollo productivo. (222). ECLAC.
- Ronzon, T; Piotrowski, S; Tamosiunas, S; Dammer, L; Carus, M; M'barek, R. 2020. Developments of Economic Growth and Employment in Bioeconomy Sectors across the EU. Sustainability 12,11:4507. Available at https://doi.org/10.3390/su12114507
- Rosenstein, L. 2017. Crean destilerías a escala feedlot. Revista electrónica valor carne: información para la nueva ganadería. Available at https://www.valorcarne.com.ar/crean-destilerias-a-escala-feedlot/
- Rotz, S; Duncan, E; Small, M; Botschner, J; Dara, R; Mosby, I; Reed, M; Fraser, ED. 2019. The politics of digital agricultural technologies: a preliminary review. Sociologia Ruralis, 59(2):203-229. Available at https://doi.org/10.1111/soru.12233
- Rozemberg, R; Saslavsky, D; Svarzman, G. 2009. La Industria de biocombustibles en Argentina en la industria de biocombustibles en el MERCOSUR (on-line) Serie Red Mercosur n.º 15, Ed. Red Mercosur, Montevideo. Available at https://www.redsudamericana.org/sites/default/files/doc/Libro%20Biocombustibles%20presentacion.pdf
- **Smyth, SJ.** 2020. The human health benefits from GM crops. Plant Biotechnology Journal 18(4):887-888.
- Smyth, SJ; Gusta, M; Belcher, K; Phillips, PWB; Castle, D. 2011. Environmental impacts from herbicide tolerant canola production in Western Canada. Agricultural Systems 104(5):403-410.

- **Subramanian, A; Qaim, M.** 2010. The impact of Bt cotton on poor households in rural India. Journal of Development Studies 46:295-311.
- Tamburini, E; Gaglio, M; Castaldelli, G; Fano, EA. 2020. Biogas from agrifood and agricultural waste can appreciate agro-ecosystem services: the case study of Emilia Romagna region (on-line). Sustainability (12). Available at https://doi.org/10.3390/su12208392.
- The American Chestnut Foundation. 2015. Science strategies (on-line). Consulted on 7 Feb. 2021. Available at https://acf.org/science-strategies/tree-breeding/.
- Torres-Giner, S; Prieto, C; Lagaron, JM.2020. Nanomaterials to enhance food quality, safety, and health impact (on-line). Nanomaterials (10). Available at https://doi.org/10.3390/nano10050941.
- **Torroba, A.** 2020a. Atlas de los biocombustibles líquidos 2019-2020 (online). Costa Rica, IICA. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/13974/BVE20128304e.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- **Torroba, A**. 2020b. Los biocombustibles líquidos en las Américas: situación actual y potencial de desarrollo (on-line). Costa Rica, IICA. Available at https://repositorio.iica.int/bitstream/handle/11324/9975/BVE20058034e.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
- **Truitt, G.** 2017. Sembrando el camino hacia un clima saludable. The Nature Conservancy (on-line). Consulted on 3 March 2021. Available at https://www.nature.org/es-us/que-hacemos/nuestra-vision/perspectivas/sembrando-camino-hacia-clima-saludable/
- **UN** (United Nations). 2021. Food Systems Summit 2021. Consulted on 14 Feb. 2021. Available at https://www.un.org/en/food-systems-summit/about.
- **UN** (United Nations). N.d. Vías de acción. Consulted on 17 June 2021. Available athttps://www.un.org/es/food-systems-summit/action-tracks
- Usmani, Z; Sharma, M; Awasthi, AK; Sivakumar, N; Lukk, T; Pecoraro, L; Thakur, VK; Roberts, D; Newbold, J; Gupta, VK. 2021. Bioprocessing of waste biomass for sustainable product development and minimizing environmental impact (on-line). Bioresource Technology 322(124548). Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2020.124548
- Van Dijk, ADJ; Kootstra, G; Kruijer, W; de Ridder, D. 2021. Machine learning in plant science and plant breeding (on-line). IScience 24(1). Available at https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.isci.2020.101890.
- Von, Braun, J; Afsana, K; Frescom L; Hassan, M; Torero, M. 2020. Food systems: definition, concept and application for the UN Food Systems Summit (on-line). Scientific Group of the UN Food Systems Summit. Consulted on 8 Feb. 2021. Available at https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/food_systems_concept_paper_scientific_group_draft_dec_20_2020.pdf.
- **WBCSD** (World Business Council for Sustainable Development, Switzerland). 2020. The circular bioeconomy: a business opportunity contributing to a sustainable world (on-line). Geneva. Available at https://www.wbcsd.org/

- Programs/Circular-Economy/Factor-10/Resources/The-circular-bioeconomy-A-business-opportunity-contributing-to-a-sustainable-world
- Wesseler, J; Smart, RD; Thomson, J; Zilberman, D. 2017. Foregone benefits
 of important food crop improvements in Sub-Saharan Africa (on-line). PLOS
 ONE 12(7). Available at https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0181353.
- **Wesseler, J; Zilberman, D.** 2014. The economic power of the Golden Rice opposition (on-line). Environment and Development Economics 19(6):724-742. Available at https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355770X1300065X.
- World Bank. 2018. Groundswell: Preparing for Internal Climate Migration (on-line). Available at https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/han-dle/10986/29461/GroundswellPN3.pdf?sequence=8&isAllowed=y
- World Bank. 2021. Indicadores del desarrollo mundial (IDM) (on-line). Consulted on 3 Mar. 2021. Available at https://databank.bancomundial.org/source/world-development-indicators
- **WTO** (World Trade Organization). 2021. Indicators (on-line). Consulted on 18 Feb. 2021. Available at https://data.wto.org/
- Yadav, B; Pandey, A; Kumar, LR; Tyagi, RD. 2020. Bioconversion of waste (water)/residues to bioplastics: a circular bioeconomy approach (online). Bioresource Technology 298. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biortech.2019.122584.
- Zihare, L; Muizniece, I; Spalvins, K; Blumberga, D. 2018. Analytical framework for commercialization of the innovation: case of thermal packaging material (on-line). Energy Procedia (147):374-381. Available at https://doi.org/10.1016/j.egypro.2018.07.106.
- **Zilberman, D; Kim, E; Kirschner, S; Kaplan, S; Reeves, J.** 2013. Technology and the future bioeconomy. Agricultural Economics (44):95-102.

